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LEAMINGTON TOWN COUNCIL
Wednesday, May 14, 2025

TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

Roll Call:
Russ Finlinson, Mayor: present
Michael Lovell, Council Member: present 
Steven Holman, Council Member: present, arrived after roll call
Clark Nielson, Council Member: present
John Pruitt, Council Member: present
Ashlee Echols, Town Clerk/Recorder: present
Brittney Nielson, Treasurer: present
Russ Wilcken, Town Resident & Fire Chief

Meeting called to order at 7:04 PM.

Bills: The bills were approved and signed.
Minutes: Russ motioned to approve April minutes with his corrections, Mike seconded, all in favor; motion passed.
Fire Department: Russ Wilcken delivered quotes/invoices for the fire department. 

Miscellaneous: Russ introduced the landfill cost—Millard County landfill requires that we charge every residential home a fee to use the Leamington dump, including those who pay for an additional dumpster service at their home. There is discussion between Russ & Clark about whether this charge is appropriate. Russ does not believe it’s fair to charge those who pay for an additional dumpster service at their home. Clark agrees with how the county landfill currently charges & mentions that any change would have to be county-wide. Conclusion: Russ may send a letter with his concerns to the county. 

Russ looked at our year mark for the accounts & shared the balances as of the most recent statements. General checking at $224,000, 2yr CD at $250,000, money market general capital at $86,000, money water fund at $102,000, state grant reimbursement due is about $45,000, totaling to about $700,000 in the bank currently. Russ shares the trajectory over the next 3 years: 
	Water Fees
	$200,000
	Water Magnum Sales
	240,000
	Culinary Water Improvement Grant 
	$600,000

	USDA Grant
	$200,000
	Maint. Bldg. CIB Grant
	$30,000
	CIB Town Hall Grant
	$113,000

	2009 Water Loan
	$60,000
	2016 Water Loan
	$24,000
	New CIB Water Loan
	$90,000

	Water Meter Replacement
	$120,000
	Exterior Landscaping 
	$20,000
	Wheelchair Lift 
	$15,000

	Building Electrical & Bathroom
	$30,000
	Maint. Bldg. Landscaping & Sump
	$25,000
	Primary Well & Wellhouse
	$600,000

	Council Chambers & Website 
	$7,000
	Generator Installation 
	$7,500
	Rodeo Arena Upgrades & Pipe Install
	$35,000

	Sprinkler & Grass Install
	$75,000
	Tennis Court
	$250,000
	Cornhole Courts
	$10,000

	Archery Range
	$25,000
	Rainy Day Emergency Fund
	$400,000
	Annual Operation Budget 
	$450,000


Russ & Clark discuss how the town will pay for the different park improvement projects by utilizing various grants.
Ordinance Updates: Mike reads the following that is missing & necessary for our ordinance: “The town shall strive to maintain an unrestricted fund balance in the general fund of not less than __% of budgeted expenditures.” Russ recommends 5%, Mike & Russ discuss what is required by the state. Mike shares that to complete the remainder of this section the council needs to go over the paid employees & hourly wages. 
Water & Garbage: 
Update on well progress: There is an 8–12-week lead time on the pump for the well. Brothersons submitted a change order for hooking up all the piping for the well so we can finish the electrical to get the well on temporarily for the summer. Russ asked for there to be a requirement in the change order to have the work finished by the middle of July, ensuring a quick set up once the state gives approval to turn on the well. We need to go out to bid for the wellhouse. We will need to build a retaining wall to head off the erosion we have at the wellsite. 

Town Hall/Parks:


Cemetery and Roads:
Prep for Memorial Day: The inmates will be here Friday, May 16th to work on weeds for 3 hours. Russ was able to get the driveline fixed for the mower. Mike has the throttle cable & will install it on the tractor once schools out. Once the inmates are finished, Russ plans to have the flags set up for the families that will come to care for the graves prior to Memorial Day. The flagpole flag we currently have is worn & needs replacing. Russ will be taking care of that.   

Planning & Zoning: 

Miscellaneous: 
Finalize budget numbers: Russ is working with Pelorus to create line items that are needed as well as a cemetery fund. The council reviewed Russ’s suggested budget numbers & made the following changes: Concessions income decreased to $1,500, dinner sales decreased to $1,500 & concessions expenses set to $3,000
Budget Item Discussions: There was discussion about the type of gun & where to purchase the gun for the raffle. Russ is considering asking David Andrade to cook the meat for Leamarado Days. Centra-Com would like to sponsor a community movie & dinner on the Saturday before Leamarado Days in addition to a sponsor check for the rodeo. They would also like to sign up new customers during the celebrations. Due to their big support, Russ would like us to add “Sponsored by Centra-Com” on the advertisement flyer for Leamarado days. 

We have an ARPA report for the $28,800 we received that needs to be filed, yearly until 2027 even though our project has been completed & we have no new information to report. Ashlee & Russ are working to get logged in & get this report filed. 
Budget Item Discussions Cont.: This year we need to extend the pipe & add guardrails by Kim Hansen’s Property. We also need to fix potholes, chip & seal on Juniper Heights. The concession numbers didn’t get recorded correctly after the last Leamarado Days, so those numbers are not accurately reflecting what was made/spent. We are working with Pelorus to add 2 more-lines items to the budget for the 2024 water loan so we can begin making payments. We received our first 2024 water loan repayment bill for $28,500 but when Russ reviewed our contract the original contracted amounts in their pelorus system are listed at $29,500. Russ will look at the bill to investigate the discrepancy. 
Next month we have the public hearing at 6:30. We also must reconcile any errors that are on the budget print out. Mike proposes that the budget hearing & council meeting be moved to June 4th, the council agrees to the change. We will have to make corrections to the budget forms, discuss why we are making corrections & moving money. Mike commends Russ’s work on the budget. 

Develop a plan to finish ordinance work: Mike is slowly working through them. We may need to schedule a meeting to go over ordinances 8, 10 & 11.
Mike & Steve discussed the town Venmo account. Mike would like access; Steve has been fighting with Venmo to transfer the account so others can view & run it. Mike, Steve & Ashlee discussed a water account that paid via Venmo. Russ addressed the fire hazard at the home; Steve has discussed with the homeowner having his horses eat down the weeds & will follow up on that 
At the last council meeting it was discussed to increase the non-resident 3-day event charge to $500. An official vote needs to be conducted at the June council meeting, then the new rate will go into effect for events booked after January 31st, 2026. Russ & John discussed the town’s rental schedule, for Russ to know the timeline he has to work on the bride’s room, bathroom & office space. 
Meeting adjourned at 8:21 PM. 
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